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              ACME TOWNSHIP REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

          6042 Acme Rd., Williamsburg MI 49690 

Remote Zoom Meeting  

  Tuesday, September 1, 2020 7:00 p.m. 
 

CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE at 7:05 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL: Members present: D. White, C. Dye, A. Jenema, J. Aukerman, P. Scott, D. Nelson,  

D. Hoxsie 

Members excused: none 

Staff present: J. Jocks, Legal Counsel, L. Wolf, Planning & Zoning Administrator, V. Donn, Recording 

Secretary  

   

A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: Open at 7:06 pm 

 

Carl Andres, 3390 Scenic Hills Dr., commented on the deterioration of the roads in the Scenic Hills 

Subdivision and the need for reconstruction on them. He supports SAD project.  

 

Brian Kelley, Acme resident, voiced his concerns with the easement on the KOTI development for 

the TART Trail crossing on sensitive wetland areas. (letter submitted) 

 

Matthew Koeplin, 3219 Kirkridge Dr., is concerned with the easement for the TART trail near the 

wetlands and supports SAD for the subdivision. 

 

Greg Klinger, 6669 E.M72, Redbud Roots, thanked the board for the meeting on adult use 

recreational marihuana in the township. He would like any feedback and the board’s input for 

consideration by the zoning committee to explore adult recreational marihuana use in the township. 

  

Bill Fahl, 3288 Michaels Dr., supports fixing the roads in Scenic Hills subdivision. 

 

Public comment closed at 7:12 pm 

 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 

 

Motion by Aukerman to approve the agenda as presented, supported by Nelson.  Roll call 

motion carried unanimously. 

 

C. APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES: Regular meeting 8/11/20 and Special meeting 8/20 

Aukerman noted there is edits needed for the 8/11/20 meeting under K. New Business, 3. Township 

Donation CCAT, comment on the natural looking pond was made by Rachelle Babcock not Michelle 

Rohn and the comment on to keep the donation for a future project was Denny Rohn not Michelle 

Rohn.  

 

Motion by Aukerman to approve the Board meeting minutes of 8/11/20 with edits as noted and 

Special meeting 8/20 as presented, supported by Scott.  Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

D. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 

 

E. REPORTS 

 a.    Clerk: Dye reported Valerie Donn, Recording Secretary, has moved out of the area and will 

         need to be replaced. She will continue to do the minutes on Zoom until there is a replacement.  

         Dye would like the board’s permission to start looking for a new candidate to do the minutes.   
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   Motion by Nelson to authorize Dye to pursue replacing Valerie Donn for Recording Secretary,  

               supported by Hoxsie. Roll call motion carried unanimously.   

          

 b.    Parks: Jenema reported the Parks & Trails August meeting was cancelled, the information on 

         the playground equipment had not been received yet. Lindsey Wolf and Ryan Lamott are doing  

         a layout and getting dimensions for the equipment.   

 

 c.    Legal Counsel – Jocks reported on the status of the Engle Farm matter. He was waiting on the  

        Attorney General to do a draft, but it was continuously delayed. He offered to draft it and gave  

        to the Attorney General to review and resolve. He understands there was a concern on having  

        Peter Lepczyk for $2,000 review the information related to the restrictive covenant from the  

        Acme Shell Minimart. Peter said he could review it for $500.  

 

 Motion by White to add this to the agenda under L. Old Business, 3. Acme Shell Minimart  

 review, supported by Dye. Roll call motion carried unanimously.  

 

 d.    Sheriff: No report 

 

    e.    Supervisor: White informed he is working on the SAD district process. There has been a  

                       request from another township to buy the old speed trailer sign that has been stored in the Yuba  

                       pole barn. He asked Jocks since it is township property if it can be sold? Jocks informed it can’t  

                       be donated but could be sold at the fair value amount with the board’s approval.  

                       White is estimating the cost to be $300.  

 

           Scott request to have the money from the sale go to recurrent fees for the current speed sign 

                       they are using. 

 

Motion by Nelson to approve selling the speeding sign at the fair value price, supported by 

Hoxsie. Roll call motion carried unanimously.  

 

    f.     County: G. LaPointe reported the new TC Senior Center will not be on the November ballot.  

                       The city and county could not agree on terms.   

 

The County Commission on Aging would like the contract with the PACE Organization to 

expire at the end of this year. It was discussed by the commissioners with the majority in favor 

to let the contract expire. There has been minimal use for their service.  

 

There was an audit of the jails mental and health care for inmates. The findings were the 

county is doing a good job in helping with the inmate’s release, pointing them in the right 

direction for services available to them. Mental health for inmates while in jail scored low.  

      

F.        SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS: J Chris DeGood & Tim Knutsen (Beckett & Raeder) – Acme 

Connector Trail 

 
Chris DeGood gave the status of the connector trail that runs along the railroad, crossing Holiday Inn 

property, Mt. Hope Road, along M72, by Samaritas, across Acme Creek and to Acme Center. It will 

connect to existing trails to make it extend from one end of the township to the other. 

 
Casey Ressl with TART trails, informed the section that stops at Bunker Hill Road will be put in as 

well as areas on the route replaced.   

 

 Chris touched on the process starting with stakeholder meetings along the trail route to develop plans,  

             concerns, and any infrastructure that needed to be implemented. They are submitting to EGLE for  

             wetland and stream crossings to start the trail next year. They have met with MDOT Rail and  

             submitted for their approval to bring the trail along the tracks. He went over each segment and how 
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             each will be developed.  

 

 He explained the section by Acme Creek will have a decking product to cross over. There will not be  

             any filling to the wetlands or impact to the creek.  The original conceptional plan on the KOTI  

             development had a steep sloop instead they will create a switchback which starts just above the creek  

             grade and slowly ascends to even out to a 4-5% climb. It will pitch the rainwater from the trail away  

             from the creek. This leads to the KOTI project which they have agreed to provide an easement and  

             help develop a trail across their property. As phase plans gets developed, they will be obligated to 

             further the trail.             The trail will be pavement with some sections of gravel. 

 

 Chris stated the wetland setbacks are relative to structures and to site developments, so they apply to 

              the zoning ordinance. Whereas this trail is a piece of public infrastructure that crosses  

              environmental sensitive areas and encroaches upon what are setbacks for development purposes for a  

              zoning standpoint. This doesn’t apply to this piece of infrastructure in the same way the structures 

              and decks do in the KOTI development. It is not practical to use decking up a paved trail for the  

             climb there would be no traction.  

  

G.       CONSENT CALENDAR: 

              1.    RECEIVE AND FILE: 

 a.  Treasurer’s Report  

 b.  Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report 

 c.   RecycleSmart Newsletter August 2020 

               2.  APPROVAL:  

       1. Accounts Payable Prepaid of $45,267.59 and Current to be approved of $67,095.25  

        (Recommend approval: Clerk, C. Dye) 

 

Dye requested to have under 2. Approval, 1. Accounts Payable Prepaid of $45,267.59 and Current to 

be approved of $66,645.25 removed. 

 

Motion by Dye to approve the Consent Calendar with the removal of 2. Approval, 1. Accounts Payable 

Prepaid $45,267.59 and Current to be approved of $66,645.25, supported by Nelson.  Roll call motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

H.       ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR:  

Under 2. Approval, 1. Accounts Payable Prepaid of $45,267.59 and Current to be approved of 

$66,645.25. 

 

Dye explained there needs to be an increased amount for Current to be approved for an invoice that 

came in of $450 from Breg Well Drilling making Accounts Payable Prepaid $45,267.59 and Current 

to be approved of $67,095.25.   

 

Motion by Dye to approve the Consent Calendar of 2. Approval, 1. Accounts Payable Prepaid 

$45,267.59 and Current to be approved of $67,095.25, supported by Scott.  Roll call motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

I.      CORRESPONDENCE:  Submitted by Brian Kelly dated 9/1/20 

             

J.      PUBLIC HEARING: Chief Pat Parker- 2021 Metro Fire Budget and 2021 Milage 

 Proposal 3.025 mills 

 Public Comment: None 
 White informed this is the same mills as last year for fire and ambulance. Board had previously 

discussed the budget regarding change for Police. For Police (0.25 mills), fire protection (2.45 mills MESA) 

and Ambulance of (.325) 
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Motion by Jenema, to approve Resolution #R2020-19 Establishing Emergency Services Special 

Assessment Levy for 2021 to support Grand Traverse Metro Emergence Services for Fire , Ambulance 

and Police total  3.025  mills, supported by Nelson. Motion carried unanimously.  

 

K.      NEW BUSINESS:  

1. DNR Development Project Agreement  

Jenema stated this is an agreement of funds for the TART trail called Nakwema Trailway. When 

signing it the township is only obliged for $75,000, the rest is from other donations as listed. All 

Funding has been received except from Iron Bell which needs to flow through Acme Township, 

this project could begin Spring 2021. 

 

Motion by Jenema to approve Resolution #R2020-20 for acceptance of the DNR Development Project 

Agreement on Nakwema Trailway for Dye to sign Resolution and White to sign Agreement, supported 

by Scott. Motion carried unanimously.  

 

L.      OLD BUSINESS:  

1.  1. Acme Township Yard Sale Ordinance  
Wolf submitted for the board to review and approve the draft for the township yard sale 

ordinance. It has also been reviewed by Jeff Jocks. . 

  

Motion by Jenema to approve the Acme Township Yard Sale Ordinance Resolution R#2020-01, 

effective in 30 days after being publish as adopted by Acme Township Board, supported by 

Aukerman. Roll call motion carried unanimously.   

 

2. Update on all Special Assessment   

White informed that he submitted payment to the County Road Commission to initiate the 

estimate for Springbrook SAD.  It will take 45 days to assess and comeback with an estimate of 

cost.  

Scenic Hills subdivision is also interested doing a SAD. Carl Andres gave a signature list from 

2017 of homeowners interested in SAD.  Carl will need a current (2020) signature list. It was 

recommended to have volunteers help with signatures and to submit at least 70-75% of the 

current owners that want the SAD for this to be successful.  White will help with getting names 

and addresses of the property owners.  Rick Conley (Springbrook) offered to help him through 

the process.  

 

       White has not heard from Hampshire subdivision at this time.   

 

3. Shell Minimart  

Jocks stated the $2,000 mentioned at the last meeting for Peter Lepczyk was an estimated not a 

flat fee. He could do a review of the documents and that would be $500. He suggested to have 

Peter start with a review of the documents to see what he learns from the historical data. He felt 

as the township board to pursue EGLE in addressing these issues it would be good to have an 

understanding on what they are dealing with. Peter can give his opinion of what he sees from the 

documents and what has changed over time. He can help with recommendations to the board to 

have a request to EGLE on how to approach cleaning up and contamination. The request made 

previously by Schmuckal was for the township to agree to the Restrictive Covenant over the 

property which would allow the contamination to dilute into the groundwater and disappear over 

time. Because it was not agreed to sign it, they are not going to be able to utilize that approach 

and will have to do something more. It may or may not have an impact on the township or park. 

Jocks feels there is value in having assistance with reviewing this issue.  

 

The consensus of the board was to have Peter do the review for $500.  

 

Motion by Nelson to authorize to hire Peter Lepczyk with Fishbeck for $500 to review the documents 

and advised with an opinion on the findings, supported by Scott. Motion carried unanimously 
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PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD: Opened at 

9:28 pm  

 

Carl Andres thanked the board and is looking forward to working with them on the project. 

 

Greg Hall gave an introduction of himself as a candidate for Sheriff. His website is gtsheriff.com.  

 

White informed he will put Recreational Use Marihuana on next month’s agenda. 

 

Public Comment closed at 9:33 pm  

 

ADJOURN:  Motion by Scott to adjourn, supported by Nelson. Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:34 pm. 

 

CERTIFICATION 

 

I hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and complete copy of a document from the official records of the 

township.   

 

_______________________________ 

Cathy Dye, CMMC, Acme Township Clerk 

 

 



From: Brian Kelley
To: Acme Township Board
September 1, 2020

Subject: Acme Connector Trail easement - Master plan 

Good evening,

As an avid cyclist and long time Acme resident, I am very excited about the 
expansion of our trail network.

I am writing in regard to the Acme Connector Trail easement on the KOTI 
property. Stakeholders met throughout 2019 and eagerly awaited details on the 
easement across the KOTI property, especially the sensitive creek and wetland 
portion. I attended many of those meetings. Many months passed with no update 
on the easement, until the May Planning Commission Site Plan Review. 

The easement disclosed for that meeting caused numerous questions and concerns 
regarding the apparently unnecessary route parallel to the Creek and within the 
sensitive and restricted creek area. Development is typically prohibited in that area
by numerous township ordinances and the Master Plan.  In this particular case, 
steep slopes (19%) and problematic clay soils present further challenges.

Correspondence sent by the Watershed Center (and attached) raised multiple 
concerns with ordinance compliance and impact to sensitive creek features.  Those 
concerns were not addressed at the PC meeting. Have all of the concerns and 
ordinance requirements raised by the Watershed Center been met?

Has the Watershed Center endorsed the proposed easement route?  Has the 
Watershed Center, as a stakeholder and township partner, been asked to review 
any updates to the Easement?  If that has not happened, when will it?

In studying the plans, it seems that the Trail could proceed directly East after 
crossing the creek. The natural terrain in that area includes a 19% slope. However,
the currently proposed route appears every bit as steep, also 19%. The length 
added in the restricted creek area does not appear to reduce the steepness.



As you know our Master Plan  emphasizes the protection of streams and wetlands 
as a cornerstone of our township, and it has for decades.  In our 2012 Community 
Survey, 96% of citizens made protecting our Creeks and streams the #1 priority for
Acme Township government. Is this route truly consistent with our Community 
Priorities and our Master Plan?

Our township Zoning ordinance requires that projects preserve natural features to 
the maximum extent possible. Does the proposed route really do that?

Our Storm Water ordinance does not allow construction in this area, and the 
language seems very clear. How could this proposed route comply?

VGT Storm Water
In Spring of 2018 the VGT storm water system jumped the bank of the swale prior 
to the designed end point and caused localized flooding. Even under ideal 
conditions the water velocity at the end point appears to risk erosion in the 
sensitive creek and wetland area. Does the route and configuration of the Trail 
ensure that township residents will not be subject to future maintenance costs due 
to flooding from VGT?  Does the configuration protect Acme residents from costs 
associated with erosion issues or other problems around the VGT storm water 
outlet?

Construction Costs
The construction costs for this project were estimated quite some time ago, pre-
Covid.  How much have costs risen?  When will updated cost estimates be 
obtained?  What cost obligations will taxpayers face?

Public Hearings
The original planning process for this project included Public Hearings. The cost of
those Public Hearings was part of the bidding and final budget.  When will those 
public hearings be held?

Thank you,

   Brian Kelley



 
May 11, 2020 
 
Acme Township Planning Commission 
6042 Acme Road 
Williamsburg, MI 49690 
 
Dear Planning Commissioners,  
 
I am writing to comment on two agenda items scheduled for discussion during the May 11, 
2020 Planning Commission meeting. The Watershed Center (TWC) advocates for clean water 
in Grand Traverse Bay and acts to protect and preserve its watershed. We advocate for eco-
conscious design elements that preserve wetlands, stream corridors, and natural hydrologic 
flows. TWC has apprehensions about the trail system proposed at the KOTI development, as 
well as concerns with the proposed large satellite dish installation at 4620 US 31 North. Both 
proposals threaten water setback areas that are critical for stormwater infiltration, soil erosion 
control through deep-rooted vegetation, shading of nearshore waters, and fish and wildlife 
habitat. We offer the following for your consideration.  
 
We have been closely following the KOTI development and raised concerns to the 
Commission during the PUD approval process in 2018. We are pleased with many eco-
conscious aspects of the design including natural stormwater treatment systems, but are 
concerned with what appears to be a recent addition to site plans. We want to address this 
concern during site plan approval, recognizing that an easement process may still be 
warranted. 
 
The asphalt paved trail connection to the TART trail requires the removal and alteration of 
vegetation within the 50-foot setback from the water’s edge, which  appears to conflict with 
Section 7.6.7 of the Township’s Zoning Ordinance1 that states “The natural vegetation shall be 
maintained within these set-back areas.” Further, Section 1.D of  the Township’s Stormwater 
Control Ordinance2 states “Soil disturbance and removal of natural ground vegetation and tree 
roots within 50 feet of the ordinary high water mark of any lake or stream, or within 25 feet of a 
regulated wetland shall be prohibited unless approved by the Drain Commissioner.” It appears 
that site plans call for approximately 100 linear feet of paved trail in the 25 foot wetland 
setback, approximately 50 linear feet of paved trail in the 50 foot stream setback, and a small 
area of wetland fill for the last section of paved trail before it connects with a presumable 
boardwalk that crosses Acme Creek.  
 
The addition of a paved trail within the stream setback, wetland setback, and delineated 
wetland will result in vegetation removal and changes to natural hydrologic flow patterns. A 
more ecologically sensitive way to cross the stream and wetland setback areas and delineated 

 
1 https://www.acmetownship.org/uploads/2/4/3/0/24300134/2018-07-10_acme_zo_-_current.pdf 
2 https://acmetownshiparchives.info/ordinances/Stormwater%20Control%20Ordinance%202007-1%2006-21-07.pdf 

13170 S. West Bay Shore Drive      
Traverse City, MI  49684     

  231.935.1514     
 www.gtbay.org 

https://www.acmetownship.org/uploads/2/4/3/0/24300134/2018-07-10_acme_zo_-_current.pdf
https://acmetownshiparchives.info/ordinances/Stormwater%20Control%20Ordinance%202007-1%2006-21-07.pdf


wetland would be to use an open pile, raised boardwalk structure. Boardwalks preserve low-
lying vegetation and will allow for the creek and wetland network to naturally rise and fall 
during seasonal hydrologic fluctuations. Another option is to look for an area to cross the 
stream where impacts would be minimized. We encourage the township to ensure that these 
sensitive setback and wetland areas remain protected during site plan approval.  
 
Our second concern relates to the proposed installation of a satellite dish and corresponding 
concrete pad at 4620 US 31 North. While the site plans do not show a major tributary to Grand 
Traverse Bay bordering the eastern side of the property, a mid-size, cold-water trout stream 
that is a tributary to Bakers Creek, runs parallel to the parcel. Below is a photo taken May 11, 
2020 showing this tributary of Bakers Creek at the 4620 US 31 North parcel.  
 
 

 
  
We are uncertain if this proposal will create additional impervious concrete on this parcel and if 
this proposal complies with water’s edge setback requirements in Sec 7.6.7 of the Township’s 
Zoning Ordinance and Section 1.D of the Stormwater Control Ordinance. Many parcels along 
this stretch of Bakers Creek do not comply with current water’s edge setback requirements 
likely because development pre-dated the current zoning provisions. This has degraded the 
stream by reducing, and in some cases eliminating, the riparian buffer critical for infiltration, 

4260 US 31N Office Building 
 

Tributary of Bakers Creek 



soil stabilization, and habitat. We encourage the Planning Commission to inquire about the 
neighboring trout stream bordering the parcel.  
 
Recognizing the environmental sensitivity of these two sites, we encourage the Planning 
Commission to carefully review section 7.6.7 of the Township’s Zoning Ordinance and section 
1.D of the Stormwater Control Ordinance to ensure all standards are met before approval. As 
we see rapid growth and development in Acme Township, it is critical that protective provisions 
are upheld to preserve our most sensitive features. Thank you for your consideration. Please 
contact me if you have any questions.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Heather Smith 
Grand Traverse BAYKEEPER® 



 

Acme Township 
6042 Acme Road | Williamsburg, MI | 49690 

Phone: (231) 938-1350   Fax: (231) 938-1510   Web: www.acmetownship.org 

                        
 
 

PUBLIC NOTICE            

ACME TOWNSHIP 

 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that  

The Regular Board Meeting has been scheduled on  

 

Tuesday, September 1st, at 7:00 p.m. 

 
Join Zoom Meeting 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82398789196 

 

Meeting ID: 823 9878 9196 

 

One tap mobile 

+13017158592,,86466644118# US (Germantown) 

+13126266799,,86466644118# US (Chicago) 

 

Dial by your location 

+1 301 715 8592 US (Germantown) 

+1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 

+1 929 436 2866 US (New York) 

+1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 

+1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 

+1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 

Meeting ID: 823 9878 9196 

Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kbIpcXC4PN 

http://www.acmetownship.org/
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82398789196
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kbIpcXC4PN


If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 24 
hours of the meeting at 938-1350. 

                ACME TOWNSHIP REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

          ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

                6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

               Tuesday, September 1, 2020, 7:00 p.m. 
 

 

UGENERAL TOWNSHIP MEETING POLICIES 

A.       All cell phones shall be switched to silent mode or turned off. 

B.       Any person may make a video, audio or other record of this meeting. Standing equipment, 

             records, or portable microphones must be located so as not to block audience view. 

 

CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  

ROLL CALL  

     

A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: 
Public Comment periods are provided at the beginning and end of each meeting agenda. Members of the public 

may address the Board regarding any subject of community interest during these periods. Comment during 

other portions of the agenda may or may not be entertained at the moderator’s discretion.  

 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

 

C.       APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES:  8/11/20 and Special Meeting 8/18/20 

         

D.        INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: 

 

E.         REPORTS 

  a.    Clerk - Dye 

               b.    Parks –  

               c.    Legal Counsel –  

               d.    Sheriff – 

               e.    Supervisor- 

               f.    County –  

              

                 

F.       SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:    J   Chris DeGood & Tim Knutsen (Beckett & Raeder) – Acme     

                      Connector Trail  

 

G.      CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items 

        together for one Board motion (roll call vote) without discussion. A request to remove any item for 

        discussion later in the agenda from any member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 

          1.     RECEIVE AND FILE: 

a.  Treasurer’s Report  

b.  Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report  

c.  RecycleSmart August 2020 

         2.      APPROVAL:  

          Accounts Payable Prepaid of $45,267.59 and Current to be approved of  

                    $66,645.25    (Recommend approval: Clerk, C. Dye) 

 

H. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 

 1.        

2.        

3.        

 

 

I.  CORRESPONDENCE:  



If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 24 
hours of the meeting at 938-1350. 

 

J.  PUBLIC HEARING:     Chief Pat Parker- 2021 Metro Fire Budget and 2021 Milage       

                                                                           Proposal 2.45 mils   

 

K.    NEW BUSINESS: 

1. DNR Development Project Agreement  

      
L.    OLD BUSINESS:           

          1.     Acme Township Yard Sale Ordinance  

          2.     Update on all  Special Assessment Districts 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD:  

 

 

ADJOURN 
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              ACME TOWNSHIP REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

          6042 Acme Rd., Williamsburg MI 49690 

Remote Zoom Meeting  

  Tuesday, August 11, 2020 7:00 p.m. 
 

CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE at 7:02 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL: Members present: D. White, C. Dye, A. Jenema, J. Aukerman, P. Scott, D. Nelson,  

D. Hoxsie 

Members excused: none 

Staff present: L. Wolf, Planning & Zoning Administrator, V. Donn, Recording Secretary  

   

A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: Open at 7:02 pm 

 

Brian Kelley, Acme resident, would like to see more clarity in the minutes of the I.T. Right quote on 

the cost and what was all covered for the new computers.  

 

Public comment closed at 7:05 pm 

 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 

 

Motion by Jenema to approve the agenda with removal of under K. New Business 5. DNR Trust 

Fund Development Project Agreement: Resolution and addition to L. Old Business. 3. Business 

Computer Bids, supported by Aukerman.  Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

C. APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES: Regular meeting 7/07/20  

 

Motion by Aukerman to approve the Board meeting minutes of 7/07/20 as presented, supported 

by Dye.  Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

D. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 

 

E. REPORTS 

 a.    Clerk: Dye reported the August 4th State Primary Election went well and the three biggest 

         changes that they experienced in this Election were.  

• The increase in absent voter ballots received, total returned 1,118 issued was 1,356  

• Preparing the Election Precincts with proper Covid-19 spacing and making sure election  

             workers were safe, regarding masks, face shields, sneeze guards and sanitizing booths,  

             pens, tabulator and secrecy sleeves.   

• Residents can now register to vote on the day of Election and vote. 

          

 b.    Parks: Jenema informed they are not sure when the joint meeting on the Tart Trail  

        connector that runs down Bunker Hill Road to Meijer property and to Bayside Park, will meet.  

        This section of the trail is not that controversial as going up the highway. The intention is to  

        still do this meeting when able to. The Parks & Trails Committee is working on playground 

        equipment options, talking with vendors and trying to get the pricing down.  

  

 c.    Legal Counsel – No reported  

 

 d.    Sheriff: Brian Abbring informed the July report shows a breakdown of citations and traffic  

        incidents. He has been focusing on the traffic issues on US-31, the speed sign has been 

        placed there to help with the situation.   
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    e.    Supervisor: White informed a letter has been received by Lormax Stern to lower their  

                       assessment at the former Kmart building. He has gotten with Dawn Kuhns, the Township  

                       Assessor on their request, they have decided to go to tribunal on it. He is working with Metro 

                       on the 2021 budget. 

   

    f.     County: G. LaPointe reported on the progress of the TC Senior Center. The language on the  

                        millage will not be on the November ballot. There were issues with using the current site,  

                        parking, property owned by the city, looking for land somewhere else, and a 50-year lease by 

                        the city for the existing building with them still in control of shuffle courts and grounds.   

 

     g.    FEMA- National Flood Insurance Rate Program: White informed there is information on 

           FEMA National Flood Insurance program in the packet and if anyone has any questions to let 

           him know. It is basically information for the board to review. 

 

F.        SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS: Chief Pat Parker – 2021 Metro Fire Budget and 2021 Millage  

Proposal 2.45 mils  

 Chief Parker gave an overall of the 2021 Metro Fire Budget and 2021 Millage Proposal. Looking at a  

             2.45 mills, approximately $218,816 of additional revenue from Townships in 2021. A COLA wage 

              increase from 0 to 3%, budget capital expenditures to purchase a $45,000 new chief’s vehicle to 

              replace the 2008 now used and a new Tanker 11 at $350,000 to replace a 1983 tanker.  Budget in PIF  

              assumes financing Station 11 remodel in 2020, resulting in annal debt payments. He is working with  

              White on land to purchase for a future Acme fire station when a grant comes in that they can  

              meet.  

  

Chief Parker will be at the September board meeting for the Public Hearing on the Metro budget. 

   

G.       CONSENT CALENDAR: 

              1.    RECEIVE AND FILE: 

 a.  Treasurer’s Report  

 b.  Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report and Balance Sheet 

 c.   RecycleSmart Newsletter 

 d.   Draft Unapproved meeting minutes   

        1.  Planning Commission 7/13/20        

               2. APPROVAL:  

      1. Accounts Payable Prepaid of $63,471.94 and Current to be approved of  

          $7,530.83.  (Recommend approval: Clerk, C. Dye) 

 

      Nelson requested to have under 1. Receive and File, d. Draft Unapproved meeting minutes 1.  

                    Planning Commission 7/13/20 minutes removed. 

 

        Dye requested to have under 1. Receive and File, b. Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report and  

                    Balance Sheet removed.  

 

Motion by Aukerman to approve the Consent Calendar with the removal under 1. Receive and 

File, d. Draft Unapproved meeting minutes 1. Planning Commission 7/13/20 minutes and under 

1. Receive and File, b. Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report and Balance Sheet, supported by 

Scott.  Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

H.       ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR:  

1. Nelson requested to have under 1. Receive and File, d. Draft Unapproved meeting minutes 1.  

                    Planning Commission 7/13/20 minutes removed. 

 2.     Dye requested to have under 1. Receive and File, b. Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report and  

                    Balance Sheet removed.  

  

 Nelson would like to have an update on the Lormax Stern project of possibly withdrawing their PD 
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             application as noted in the Planning Commission minutes.  

 

  

 

Wolf informed nothing in writing has come for their withdrawal. She had a good conversation with 

Daniel Stern and he would like to explore his options and move forward with the project. Jeff Jocks, 

Shawn Winter, Karly Wentzloff, and herself will be working with him on some of the issues. It gives 

them the opportunity to fix some of the language and short falls that have occurred in the Planned 

Development process for future developers. 

 

 Dye wanted the board to be aware the balance sheet reported for June 30th and numbers will be  

adjusted when they go through audit scheduled to happen in October. There will be changes once the  

audit has been completed. General entries will change, for example June’s income that comes in July  

will need to be adjusted and make sure they are correct.   

 

Motion by Jenema to approve 1. Planning Commission 7/13/20 minutes and b. Clerk’s 

Revenue/Expenditure Report and Balance Sheet as presented, supported by Scott. Roll call 

motion carried unanimously.  

 

I.      CORRESPONDENCE: None 

             

J.      PUBLIC HEARING: None 

  

K.      NEW BUSINESS:  

1. Discussion on Regulations on Garage Sales: potential police power ordinance  

Wolf wanted to ask the board if a police power ordinance would be appropriate to regulate 

garage/yard/estate sales. The township has been experiencing issues with sales occurring for 

extended periods of time. Brian Abbring has helped to enforce with those not staying in the 

regulations. Her recommendation would be to draft an ordinance with the assistance of the 

township attorney to present at the September 1st board meeting.  

 

The board discussed situations in the township and agreed to not issue permits due to the 

limitation of staff time and resources. Wolf will draft an ordinance with the assistance of the 

township attorney to present at the September 1 board meeting.  

 

Motion by Scott to have Wolf do a draft of the language for a police ordinance for regulation of 

garage sales to have the board review, supported by Hoxsie. Motion carried unanimously.  

 

2. Signs for Cemetery and Bayside Park 

Jenema gave an update on the signs for the cemeteries and Bayside Park. The estimate cost for 

Image360 to do all of them would be $11,182,72. The signs will have the same design to keep 

them uniformed around the township. She would make sure the signs follow the township’s 

ordinance.  

 

White suggested to add a bit more to approving the bid to make sure all the costs are covered.  

 

Motion by Dye to accept the estimate for signs by Image360 for $11,500, supported by 

Aukerman. Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

3. Township Donation - CCAT  

Jenema explained an email that was sent to the township from Denny Rohn with CCAT in 

response to the rain garden’s condition that they had given a donation of $1,400 for the plants. 

They also stated this was not a good location for the memorial rock for Erick Takayama because 

of the garden’s current state. The rock has now been moved to the Sweetwater Garden Club area. 

Secondly, they gave a $1,725 donation for memorial benches that they felt were re-used.  
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Jenema stated the plants were put in following the design donated by a landscape architect, but 

due to high water levels and the issue of the area not draining, the plants have not grown as 

expected.  All Nine benches ranging in value from $2,215 to $2,545 were new and identical in 

quality and condition. Each bench was adopted for $1,500 which included the commemorative 

plaque. CCAT had purchase an additional plaque for this bench at their cost of  $225. Acme 

Township contributed the remaining balance. CCAT was the final applicant to adopt a bench 

which was the one used as an example of the Adopt -A-Bench program.   

 

 Jenema wanted to know how the board and CCAT representatives wanted to move forward and 

if a refund of their plant donation should be given. 

 

Rachelle Babcock, 4261 Bartlett Rd., stated now that they had a better explanation of the 

benches, they are fine with their donation. As far as the plants they realized it didn’t work and 

would like to see that area improved. They are not looking for a refund and wanted to know what 

they could do to help better that area.  

 

Jenema said there has been contact with the township engineer on the draining issue. Some of the 

plants are coming back and the Parks & Trails Committee would like to define that area keeping 

it natural with rocks and a berm.  

 

Michelle Rohn, 9267 Shaw Rd., suggested a natural looking pond with a fountain spraying out 

water to interact with children.  

 

Aukerman said rain gardens take time to mature. She suggested to have the Parks & Trails 

Committee take the lead on this project and keep everyone updated.  

 

White has the plans on where the drains are located. The high-water table right now are keeping 

the drains full. There is also a constant spring that flows.  

 

Jenema mentioned CCAT also gave a $500 donation for the Art-in-the-Park program that 

currently is not being developed. She would like to know if they would like the township to keep 

it with the intent that the program will still be done in the future. 

 

Michielle Rohn, said to keep the donation for the future project. 

 

Jenema noted it will be kept for now and they will be given an update on the program when 

available.  

 

4. Mowing South Bayside Park Area  

Jenema informed down by the DNR launch at the end of Bunker Hill Road, is an area not owned 

by the township that is privately owned. The outdoor maintenance company the township uses 

has been mowing it not realizing it was not the townships. She wants the boards input on maybe 

moving the rocks to make a boundary and to stop mowing it. 

 

Nelson suggested to also place a sign to inform people it is privately owned.  

 

Aukerman recommended to notify the landowner in writing on what is being done.  

 

Motion by Nelson to place one private property sign and a barrier on the lot line at the 

supervisors’ discretion, supported by Hoxsie. Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

 

5. DNR Trust Fund Development Project Agreement: Resolution – Removed to be on 

September board meeting  

 

6. Berm quotation: Bayside Park 
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White stated this is for over by the Shell Minimart to create a berm of park trees. The cost will 

come out of the maintenance fund. Bids were given by Barker Creek, Pine Hill and Zimmerman 

Landscaping as being the lowest bid of $1,866.03.   

 

Motion by Jenema to approve the Zimmerman’s bid of $1866.03, supported by Dye. Roll call 

motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

7. Resolution R#2020-18 for Budget adjustment 2020/21 Budget 

White said this was for when the batteries were purchased from Miscellaneous Fund 207-line 956 

amended amount of $700 with new balance of $1,500. It was an expenditure for that fund. 

 

Motion by Jenema to approve Resolution R#2020-18 for budget adjustment in Fund 207, 

supported by Nelson. Roll call motion carried unanimously.  

 

L.      OLD BUSINESS:  

1.  Recreational Marihuana Meeting Request – 08/18/20 

 White stated RedBud Roots has paid to have a special meeting on Tuesday, August 18 at  

 7:00 pm by Zoom to discuss recreational marihuana with the board. Nelson has another  

 commitment on that date.   

 

 Jenema suggested to have information in advance to give the board a better understanding 

 on the difference from medical marijuana and how it is regulated. 

  

White informed Jeff Jocks, legal counsel for the township, will be attending  the meeting. In an 

article in the Planning and Zoning news, there is information on medical marihuana for 

townships. Wolf will get a copy for each board member to read. White will get with RedBud to 

send some information on the subject before the meeting for them to review. 

 

2. Continued discussion on Restrictive covenant – Acme Shell Minimart 

White said Jeff Jocks received all the papers related to the restrictive covenant which were quite 

extensive. Jocks can give the documents to Peter Lepczyk to review and give his opinion. The 

cost to have him do that would cost $2,000. There is nothing that can be changed or hold anyone 

accountable.  

 

Scott suggested to contact Shell and see if they would partner with the township to go in on the 

research and have the study updated for future use. 

 

Jenema would like to see someone with qualifications to give a recommendation of what to do as 

a result from this and not just to be given a bunch of numbers.  

 

White will get with Jocks on his option with conclusions on why and bring this topic back to next 

month’s meeting. 

 

Aukerman would be interested to have Jock’s opinion on Shell working with the township on 

this.  

 

3. Business Computers Bids 

White explained there is two different options to go with according to the bid.  

 

Jenema said at the last meeting it was agreed to use I.T. Right and they need to decide which 

option to go with. She recommends Option 2, network $5,306.30, 4 laptops and 2 workstations, 

the additional screens which might be reduced depending if there is one working at $7,123.84, 

annual contract cost of $4,200, office upgrade $900, total annual cost of $5,100 and remote 

access of $275.  
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Motion by Jenema to go with I.T. Right  Option 2, network $5,306.30, 4 laptops and 2 

workstations, the additional screens which might be reduced depending if there is one working 

at $7,123.84, annual cost of $4,200, office upgrade $900, total annual cost of $5,100 and remote 

access of $275, supported by Nelson. Roll call motion carried unanimously.   

 

PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD: Opened at 

9:17 pm  

 

Brian Kelley, Acme resident, voiced his concerns on the Tart trail portion with the change of the easement on 

the KOTI development. He sees a problem with it and feels it needs to be looked at. 

 

Public Comment closed at 9:21 pm  

 

 

ADJOURN:  Motion by Hoxsie to adjourn, supported by Nelson. Roll call motion carried unanimously. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:21 pm. 

 

CERTIFICATION 

 

I hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and complete copy of a document from the official records of the 

township.   

 

_______________________________ 

Cathy Dye, CMMC, Acme Township Clerk 
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ACME TOWNSHIP SPECIAL BOARD MEETING 

          ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

Remote Zoom Meeting  

                6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

               Tuesday, August 18, 2020, 7:00 p.m. 
 

 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:    7:03 p.m. 

ROLL CALL:  Members present: D. White, C. Dye, A. Jenema, J. Aukerman, P. Scott, D. Hoxsie 

Excused: D. Nelson, Legal Counsel: J. Jocks 

     

A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: 

 

Brian Kelley; Acme Resident, concern of signage for Recreational Marihuana. 

 

Steve Goff; Nature’s Relief, Thankful for meeting. 

 

Tony Goff; Thankful for meeting. 

 

Nick Manville; Thankful for meeting 

 

 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

Motion by Jenema to approve the agenda as presented, supported by Hoxsie. Roll call 

vote, motion carried.   

 

 

C.  NEW BUSINESS: 

         1.      Recreational Marihuana Meeting Request 

 Greg Klinger (Worker) and Alex Leonowicz (Founder/Partner) gave an introduction of Red 

Bud Roots and their startup of two ½ year business, locations in Buchanan, MI, with three 

Cultivating facilities, two Processing facilities, Acme is their first Provisional and now one in 

Muskegon with four others under construction. Their focus has been on cultivating, 

processing and selling for wellness. Klinger discussed their current loss of business due to 

customers allowing their medical marihuana cards to expire now that Recreational 

Marihuana is available. Given the availability of Recreational Marihuana in Kalkaska and 

now in Traverse City it makes things very difficult for the Acme Medical License holders.   

  

 Steve Goff from Nature Relief was in attendance and gave summary of their start up, first 

one in Burton, MI, second Provisional is here in Acme and they are considering a third 

Provisional facility in Grand Rapids.  

 

The Board is being asked to consider a Recreational/Adult Use Marihuana Ordinance here in 

Acme.  
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Board held discussion about the language for Recreational along with existing Medical, 

asked J. Jocks input, he recommended if the township was interested in a Recreational 

Marihuana Ordinance it would go  to Planning Commission, Township Board Review, 

Zoning amendment and then a Police Power Ordnance that  would create licenses.  

 

  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD: 

 

 Steve Goff; explained the process of change from Medical to Recreational for their 

Burton, MI location. Most of the customers would come in for treatment of ailment. 

 

 Brian Kelley; Acme Resident, if Recreation Ordinance is considered, the expenses 

should be covered by the licensing fees.  

 

 Jason Horton; wondered what would happen to Cultivators if Recreational is approved. 

 

 Tony Goff; Thank you everyone.  Great way to talk to the community. 

 

    

 

ADJOURN:  Motion by Scott to adjourn at 8:09 p.m., supported by Hoxsie.  Roll call vote, 

motion carried. 

 

 
CERTIFICATION 

 

I hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and complete copy of a document from the official records of the 

township.   

 

_______________________________ 

Cathy Dye, MiPMC, Acme Township Clerk 

 



































































































RESOLUTION OF THE ACME TOWNSHIP BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
RESOLUTION #R-2020-_______ 

To Support Acceptance of the Michigan DNR Trust Fund Development Fund 
Grant for the Nakwema Trailway Improvements 

Regular Board Meeting of the Township Trustees, Date September 1, 2020 
 
 
 

At a regular meeting of the Acme Township Board of Trustees, held on September 1, 2020 , the Acme 
Township Board of Trustees,  on a motion made by, _______________ and seconded  by 
_____________passed the following  resolution, 
 
Whereas, be it resolved that Acme Township, in Williamsburg, Michigan, does hereby accept the 
terms of the Agreement as received from the Michigan Department of Natural Resources, and that 
Acme Township does hereby specifically agree, but not by way of limitations, as follows: 
 
Now therefore be it resolved that the Acme Township Board agrees to appropriate all funds necessary 
to complete the project during the project period for Traverse City to Charlevoix Trail (Nakwema 
Trailway previously none as the Acme Connector Trail) $300,000.00 dollars to match The Grant 
Authorized by the Department. 
 
Acme Township Agrees to maintain satisfactory financial accounts, documents, and records to make 
them available to the Department for auditing at reasonable times. 
 
Acme Township agrees to construct the project and provide such funds, services, and materials as 
may be necessary to satisfy the terms of said agreement. 
 
Acme Township agrees to regulate the use of the facility constructed and reserved under this 
agreement to assure the use thereof by the public on equal and reasonable terms. 
 
Acme Township agrees to comply with all terms of said agreement including all terms not specifically 
set forth in the forgoing portions of this Resolution. 
 
 
Board members in attendance:  
 
The following aye votes were recorded:  
 
The following nay votes were recorded: 
 
Abstaining: 
State of Michigan )  County of Grand Traverse 
 
 
I, Cathy  Dye, Clerk of Acme Township, Michigan do hereby certify that the above is a true and correct 
copy of the resolution related to the agreement with the Michigan Departments of Natural Resources, 
which resolution was adopted  by the Acme Township  Board at a regular meeting held on September 
1, 2020.  
      _____________________________________ 
      Signature  
       
      ___________________      _______________ 
      Clerk     Date 
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To: Acme Township Board of Trustees 

From: Lindsey Wolf, Planning & Zoning Administrator 

Date: July 29, 2020; Revised August 5, 2020; Revised August 26, 2020 

Re:  Regulation of Garage Sales  
              
Background: The Planning & Zoning Department is requesting the board’s consideration of a police 
power ordinance to regulate garage/yard/estate sales.  The township has been experiencing issues 
with these sales occurring for extended periods of time (e.g. a week or more).  One example was seen 
directly across from Cherry Growers on US 31– it had been in operation since mid-June – mid-August  
as an estate sale with multiple tents and vehicles in the front yard.  The township  received several 
complaints on the status of this sale. We worked with the community policy officer and property 
owner to resolve the issue.  
 
The current zoning ordinance contains language for signage, but not the sales themselves.  The 
ordinance does have a provision for temporary outdoor sales (Article 7  Section 7.2.10) unfortunately 
this section is reserved for commercial properties (C, CF, B-3, and B-4 zoning districts).  I believe that 
a police power ordinance is more appropriate tool to regulate these types of activities.  A police 
power ordinance does not regulate the “use of land”, but it regulates an “activity”.  Examples of an 
activity include, among others, special events, noise, junk (current township police power ordinances 
in place today). I also find police power ordinances to be easier to navigate and an effective tool for 
enforcement.  
 
Draft Text: I have incorporated the following in the draft ordinance based on previous board 
discussion:  

• Clear definitions of terms 
• Limited the frequency/duration/hours of the event/display of items 
• Regulation of signage  
• Limited nuisances (noise, parking/traffic obstruction)  
• Responsibility of enforcement  
• Cost of violation  
• No permit needed  

 
A copy of the draft is included in this packet and has been sent to the township attorney for review. 
Pending the board and attorney approval, I would recommend approval of the adoption of  ACME 
TOWNSHIP YARD SALE REGULATION ORDINANCE  NO: 2020-01. 
 
 
Respectfully,  
 

Lindsey Wolf  

 
Lindsey Wolf, Planning & Zoning Administrator 

MEMORANDUM 
Planning and Zoning 

6042 Acme Road | Williamsburg, MI | 49690 
Phone: (231) 938-1350   Fax: (231) 938-1510   Web: www.acmetownship.org 

 

http://www.acmetownship.org/


TOWNSHIP OF ACME 
GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY, MICHIGAN 

 
ACME TOWNSHIP YARD SALE REGULATION ORDINANCE  

ORDINANCE NO: 2020-01  
 

 
An ordinance to secure the public peace, health, safety and general welfare of the residents and 
property owners of Acme Township, Grand Traverse County, Michigan, to regulate the number and 
duration of yard sales, to establish a time and removal of signs, and to provide penalties for violations 
thereof.  
 
THE TOWNSHIP OF ACME, GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY, MICHIGAN ORDAINS:  
 
Section 1: Title. 
This ordinance shall be known and cited as the Acme Township Yard Sale Regulation Ordinance.  
 
Section 2: Definition. 
The term “yard sale” also known as a garage sale, estate sale, rummage sale, tag sale, attic sale, moving 
sale, flea market sale, or junk sale, is an informal, irregularly scheduled event for the sale of used goods 
by private individuals at their residence. 
 
Section 3: Time and Duration of Sales.  
Sales shall not occur more than three (3) times per calendar year. Sales shall not operate more than 
three (3) consecutive days. No garage sale shall be held between the hours of 9:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m.  
 
Section 4: Display of Merchandise. 
Sales are to be conducted entirely on the owner’s property. No portion of the sale shall be located in the 
road right of way or conducted in such a manner as to impede the flow of traffic and or access  to 
another property in the vicinity.  
 
All materials and displays shall be set out no sooner than one day prior to the event and shall be 
removed one day after the evening of the last day of the sale.   
 
Section 5: Signs.  
Temporary signs advertising garage sales shall not be larger than six square (6 sq. ft). There shall be no 
more than three (3) signs allowed, provided they are on private property and are removed promptly 
after the sale is concluded. The posting of signs on public property, including, but no limited to the road 
right of way, greenbelts, bus benches, sidewalks, curbs, public utility poles is prohibited.  
 
Section 6: Violation & Enforcement. 
A violation of this ordinance is a municipal civil infraction, subject to a fine of $500 and court costs. Each 
day that the violation continues shall constitute a separate violation of the ordinance.  
 
The Grand Traverse County Sheriff and sworn officers, or such other officials designated by the 
Township Supervisor, are authorized to issue and serve a municipal civil infraction.  
  
 



Section 7: Severability.  
The provisions of this ordinance are severable if any part is declared void or unenforceable by a court of 
competent jurisdiction, the remaining parts shall remain in force.  
 
Section 8: Effective Date.  
This ordinance shall take effect thirty (30) days after it is published following its adoption by the 
Township Board.  
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